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The Story of Twin Sisters 

By Jeff Gellenthin and Herb Hood 

     Almost 250 years ago, two military fortifications 
were built on the Delaware River to defend 
Philadelphia from British naval forces advancing up 
the river towards Philadelphia.  These fortifications, 
sisters, but not twin sisters, if you will, were Fort 
Mercer on the New Jersey side of the river and Fort 
Mifflin on the Pennsylvania side of the river.  Today, 
Fort Mifflin still stands in its approximate War of 
1812 configuration.  Mother nature and the passage 
of time has not been kind to Fort Mercer.  
Nevertheless, what remains of Fort Mercer continues 
to yield important information through discoveries 
and archeological digs. Today the fortifications, 
sister forts, stand as monuments to our nation’s past. 
Their stories form an important chapter in the history 
of America. 

     One hundred and ten years ago, another set of 
sisters was constructed in Mantua Township.  They 
also have a significant importance in the history of 
Mantua Township.  They were not only sisters, but 
twins. They were built with fortification-like 
strength.  Both still stand today, and both still serve 
their purposes, in one way or another, of educating 
the children of Mantua Township. They have 
weathered all that mother nature has thrown at them.  
With walls as thick as the armor plating on a 
battleship, they served as fallout shelters during the 
cold war in case the unthinkable ever happened.  
From the halls and rooms of these two twin sister 
buildings have come local military soldiers, some of 
whom have given their lives for our country just as 
the defenders of Forts Mercer and Mifflin did. Others 
were prominent professional individuals in our 
community and important business leaders who have 
left their permanent mark in Mantua Township 
history.  The family names of Kirkbride, Ledden, 
Gurk, Miller, Heritage, Chew, Tomlin, and others 
figure prominently amongst those who have walked 
the halls and rooms of these twin buildings.  The twin 
buildings are the Barnsboro and Sewell Schools, 
both built in 1913.  They are amongst the oldest 

school structures still in existence in Gloucester 
County that are still serving as educational facilities.  
Today, when students, teachers and administrators 
walk the halls and occupy the rooms in the twin 
schools they are there in not only just an old school, 
but a monument of Mantua Township’s rich history.  
Few communities in the United States can make that 
claim, if any.  Just viewing these schools for people 
who have knowledge of their past, can spark the 
historical memories and stories of Mantua 
Township’s ability to provide education.  The roots 
of the stories behind these two educational 
monuments go well into the past.  The Sewell and 
Barnsboro schools truly have a fascinating history 
which deserves to be told and not ever forgotten.  
Here is their story.   

     Mantua Township came into existence in 1853.  
Prior to that it was a part of Greenwich Township.  
The parents of school age children who wanted to 
send their children to school had to send them to 
Carpenter’s Landing, now known as Mantua since 
November 19, 1866. 

     “The first school-house in Mantua District was 
built by Benjamin Allen on his farm, one mile 
southwest of Carpenter’s Bridge.  It was a plain, one 
story, frame building.  Sometime about the year 1800 
the house ceased to be used for school purposes and 
was rented to a colored man by the name of Tony 
Hugg.”  From Cushing and Sheppard’s History 
Book, published in 1876, page 159. 

     In 1804, a man by the name of Martin Turner 
donated a tract of land for the purpose of building a 
schoolhouse and graveyard in Mantua.  Upon that 
tract of land, a schoolhouse was indeed built.  The 
school house was constructed using red brick and one 
story high.  It was 34 feet by 48 feet.   The school 
most likely had two doors and 12 windows.  In 1874, 
the 1804 schoolhouse was taken down and a new 
schoolhouse was built and named the Mantua 
Academy which is the current home of the Mantua 
Township Historical Commission Museum and The 
Delores Allen Memorial Library and Research Area.   
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In the 1930’s, the Mantua Academy was replaced by 
the Mantua School, renamed J. Mason Tomlin 
Elementary School.   

     Even with the construction of the 1804 
schoolhouse, it was still quite a distance for school 
age children living in Barnsboro and the present-day 
Sewell area to travel.  Roads in 1804 were not very 
good.  Barnsboro needed a schoolhouse. 

     A man by the name of George Emlin was born in 
Pennsylvania on May 7, 1695. He died in 
Philadelphia on October 24, 1754.  He was a man of 
considerable wealth as he was a brewmaster.  He 
purchased land in the Barnsboro area amongst other 
locations.  His wife’s name was Mary Heath.  George 
and Mary had a son named George who was born in 
Philadelphia on June 21, 1718. 

     Upon the death of George, the father, George, the 
son, inherited his father’s land holdings.  From the 
Mantua Township Bicentennial Book on page 49 it 
states: 

     “The first schoolhouse in Barnsboro was the 
Emlin School located about one mile from Main 
Street on the Richwood Road.  It stood next to the Mt. 
Zion Methodist Protestant Church.  Its history dates 
back to 1754” (same date as the death of George 
Emlin from above), “and the will of George Emlin, a 
brewmaster of Old Philadelphia.  Emlin left all of his 
land to his son, George and his heirs and assigns 
forever.  Barnsboro acquired the site of four acres 
before the 1850’s, but no deed has been found to this 
day.” 

     Based on newspaper articles, the schoolteachers 
in these early schools were well liked. 

 

The preceding from The Camden City Telegram 

Thursday, January 3, 1895 

 

Emlin School, also known as the Mount Zion 
School 

 

MT. Zion Church with the MT. Zion/Emlin School 
to the right 

     The schools of Mantua Township were integrated 
long before the Supreme Court Decision of Brown vs 
Brown in 1954 and long before President Dwight D. 
Eisenhower used the military to enforce that decision 
in the late 1950’s.  In fact, the students at the Mantua 
Academy School on the corner of Norris and Mantua 
Boulevard in Mantua were being served hot lunches 
for just 5 cents per day.  The menu was good, as it 
featured a meat dish, mashed potatoes, and stewed 
tomatoes, for example.  The parents of the students 
were the ones who made this happen.  

     Following is a class picture from the Emlin 
School taken about 1910.  Take note of the comment 
about the teacher, Mr. Kandle, who lived in 
Woodbury, rode the train to Sewell, got off the train 
and walked from Sewell into Barnsboro and then 
from Barnsboro he traveled down Richwood Road, 
and this with one leg a bit shorter than the other.  This 
was a dedicated man.   
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Also, take note of some of the prominent area family 
names in the picture such as Daminger, Jenkins and 
Haines.   

     To borrow from the world of baseball, teachers 
like Mr. Kandle and Rev. Sherman were the Babe 
Ruth’s in the teaching world in the Barnsboro area of 
their time and what’s more, they plied their trade in 
old wooden schools like the early baseball players 
did in old wooden ball parks of decades ago. 

 

 

     The Bicentennial Book goes on to say, 
“Designated as District No. 11 and later District No. 
4, Emlin School was a one-room wooden building 
with windows on three sides.  At the back of the 
building stood a raised platform where the teacher’s 
desk stood.  There were about 40 desks for the 
children and grades first through eight were taught 
by one teacher.  A small iron pump stood in the front 
yard. Both the Methodist Episcopal and the 
Methodist Protestant Churches used the school-
house for their services before their churches were 
built.  About the early part of the 1920’s, the Emlin 

School was discontinued.  It was used for many years 
as a storage room for the township until around 1972 
when it sold to a Mr. H. Brian Jaggard.  He told us 
that he wanted to save this old school-house and even 
offered it to “Smithville” but it seems that they were 
not interested.  So, it was finally torn down.  Some of 
the timber was saved by Mr. Jaggard and used in 
building an additional room on to his own home that 
is just down the road.” 

     The first school to actually be built in the village 
of Barnsboro was built in 1851.  It was called the 
Barnsboro Academy.  It was built on a 160 foot by 
200-foot lot.  It was built of wood and had two school 
rooms.  The school became Public School No. 12.  It 
was built in the front of the present Barnsboro 
School.  The school had two rooms and grades one 
thru eight were taught there.  One teacher taught 
grades 1 thru 5 while a second teacher taught grades 
6 thru 8.  When the present schoolhouse in Barnsboro 
was built in 1913, the old schoolhouse was torn 
down. 

 

     In the preceding picture you will see a building 
with a belfry and a bell in it.  This was the Barnsboro 
Academy. The school is in the background.  In the 
foreground is the tollhouse and tollgate. 

 

Barnsboro Academy 
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     The bell in the school belfry once resided in the 
Emlin School.  While neither the Emlin School or the 
Barnsboro Academy still exist today, the bell has 
survived the passage of time and now rests in the 
Mantua Fire and EMS Museum on Main Street in 
Mantua.  It is the oldest surviving bell from Mantua 
Township’s past. 

 

Emlin and Barnsboro Academy Bell, 1873 

     The first schoolhouse in Sewell was the Knight’s 
Run School, opened in 1870.  The school was built 
on a triangle shaped piece of land about where the 
Heritage’s Dairy Store now sits.  It got its name from 
the small stream nearby called Knight’s Run.  It was 
a one room schoolhouse where one teacher taught 
grades 1 thru 8.  There were 56 desks in the school.  
The school was designated as School District No. 10 
and later as School District No. 3.  The school was 
heated by a pot belly stove.  Coal for the stove was 
stored outside of the school and boys would bring 
buckets of coal inside.  Sewell, at this time, was a 
huge farming area and some of the students rode 
horses to school.  There were sheds in the back of the 
school for students to put their horses in.  Others, 
who walked to school, when the weather was very 
cold or stormy were grateful to a man named Larry 
Chew.  Larry Chew provided the first bus service in 
the Mantua Township School District when he used 
his stagecoach to bring students to the Knight’s Run 
School at a cost of 5 cents per student.  The Knight’s 
Run School was discontinued in 1913.  When the 

school ceased operations, the land was sold to Orol 
Ledden.   

 

 

Knights Run School 

     

 As can be seen in the picture, the Knight’s Run 
School had a belfry and a bell.  The fate of that school 
bell is unknown. 

     As the 1800’s came to a close, the Mantua 
Township School Board began to realize that a 
dreadful condition was fast approaching. The 
existing schools were aging fast. The student 
population was growing. Overcrowding was 
becoming a serious issue. The old wooden 
schoolhouses were obsolete.  The times were crying 
out for something to be done.  Even with this 
upcoming crisis, there were some citizens who were 
against change and wanted to get rid of the 
educational facilities in Barnsboro altogether. 
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Gloucester County Democrat, Thursday, March 6, 
1899 

     The issue of building a new school might have 
been decided by mother nature, but, as usual, based 
in the history of Barnsboro and the residents, they 
rallied and saved their beloved Barnsboro Academy 
from the wrath of mother nature. 

 

Philadelphia Inquirer, Friday, July 31, 1903 

 

 

     With nothing settled, the problems with the old 
wooden schools persisted.  For the Barnsboro 
Academy, some statistics were published concerning 
attendance and testing.  

 

Gloucester County Democrat, Thursday, April 2, 
1908 

     In the above newspaper article, there are two 
names that are a part of Barnsboro’s history.  Minnie 
Miller is the sister of Willie Miller.  Willie Miller, 
aka William Benjamin Miller, Jr., would grow up 
and enlist in the United States Army during WW I.  
He was sent to fight in France and participated in 
some of the most ferocious and deadliest campaigns 
during that war.  Sadly, William B. Miller, Jr. never 
made it home.  He died in France in 1919.  In 1919, 
a tree was planted in the schoolyard of the Barnsboro 
School in his honor.   

Today’s Word 

Wiseacre – a person who acts as though he were 
much wiser than he really is. 

This word appears in the 1899, Gloucester County 
Democrat newspaper article. 
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     He gave his life to his country and the students of 
Barnsboro School were not going to forget William. 

     William B. Miller, Jr. would be just one of the 
many people who walked the halls and sat in the 
classrooms of the Barnsboro School.   

 

 

Class picture taken outside of the Barnsboro 
Academy.  William B. Miller, Jr. is in the back row, 

fourth from the left. 

     On the other side of the township’s school district, 
the residents of Sewell were up against a call for the 
approval of a new school to replace the Knights Run 
School.  They did not approve it.   

     Following are two newspaper clippings.  The first 
is from the Courier Post, Thursday, April 10, 1911.  
It talks about the school problems in Sewell.  What 
was happening with schools in Barnsboro was 
apparently happening in Sewell also. 

     The second newspaper clipping was yet another 
proposal to solve the school problems in both 
Barnsboro and Sewell at the same time.  This 
proposal called for the building of one new school 
that would serve both Barnsboro and Sewell while at 
the same time closing the Emlin School, the 
Barnsboro Academy and the Knights Run School.  
This clipping appeared in the Gloucester County 
Democrat on February 29, 1912. 

     This new plan was a controversial one, closing 
three schools and building just one to replace them.  
There were other things involved besides money, not 
the least of which was a location for the school.  In 
1912, many roads were not paved.  The automobile 
was becoming more common.  There was the taking 
into account that a creek running between Barnsboro 
and Sewell would have to be crossed by school 
children in all kinds of weather.   

     Leading up to this time, no tax money had been 
allocated to address not only the road conditions but 
also the paths that pedestrians, and in particular, 
school children would have to walk along.  It was 
clear that more than just replacing schools were in 
the mix of the discussions.  The safety of school 
children also had to be considered. 

     This proposal for a single school to replace three 
old wooden schools did not come to be.  There just 
had to be another way. 

     At this same time there were problems rapidly 
getting worse in Mantua itself with the Mantua 
Academy.  The student population was growing.  The 
1874 schoolhouse needed major repairs with the 
possibility of an addition to the school.  New State 
laws concerning the construction and maintenance of 
schools were being enacted.  All the while, school 
board members were facing tough choices on 
multiple fronts between the law, finding the funds 
necessary to solve the problems, providing a quality 
education for school children and township voters’ 
wrath.  School board members were elected by the 
voters.  The school board spent money, but it was the 
voters, the residents of the communities, who paid 
that money. 

     The year of 1911 had closed with no solution at 
hand. The situation continued to worsen.  
Procrastination was not on the side of the existing 
problem.  Something had to be done.  In the early part 
of the year of 1912, yet another solution had not 
come to be as described above.    
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In the late summer of 1912. the first glimmers of a 
solution began to appear.  The solution would lead to 
the construction of two new school “fortresses”, the 
twins were about to be born. 
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     Mantua was the first community to get to vote on 
this issue in June of 1912.   

 

Gloucester County Democrat, June 6, 1912 

     A follow-up meeting was made in Barnsboro. 

Did You Know? 

     There are a few people living in Mantua 
Township today who can remember the Mantua 
school at the corner of Mantua Boulevard and 
Norris Streets.  The reason that they remember 
the school is because they attended classes 
there and one even remembers the thrill of 
getting to ring the school’s bell. 

News Flash 

 
Jersey City News, December 27. 1901 
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     The twin sister schools were now on the way.  
These weren’t just any old stone schools.  They were 
fortresses, built to last, which they have.  Most 
importantly, they were built to allow the addition of 
a second floor whenever the situation occurred that 
required it.  The voters and the school board had 
gotten the solution that both were looking for.  The 
money was being spent wisely.  The deal was like the 
navy paying for a small destroyer and walking away 
with a new battleship for the same price.  The twin 
sister schools of Barnsboro and Sewell had finally 
arrived.  By the school year of 1913-1914 the twins 
were ready. 

 

Courier Post, July 15, 1913 

     The legacy of the twin sister schools of Barnsboro 
and Sewell was just getting started.  It would 
continue for one hundred and ten years and counting.  
To start with, the schools have outlasted their three 
predecessors, the Emlin School (70 years of 
operation), the Barnsboro Academy (62 years of 
operation) and the Knights Run School (43 years of 
operation).  They have even outlasted the 1804 
schoolhouse in Mantua (70 years of operation) and 
the Mantua Academy, built in 1874 (66 years of 
operation). 

     In the immediate years after the construction of 
the new schools in Sewell and Barnsboro, there was 
good news and cause for celebration. 

 

 

Courier Post October 9, 1915 

      

Take note of some of the prominent family members 
of the time in the above news articles such as Eachus, 
Applebee, Chew, Dilks, Daminger and Kirkbride.  
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     Even with the apparent solving of problems 
through the new school construction, the same 
problems as before began to crop up again, 
population growth in the township resulting in more 
students, tax rate problems and high building costs.  
Whether it was because of high building costs or just 
looking for an easy way to solve the problems, the 
township’s school board sought to come up with a 
quick, relatively cheap fix to the problem.  One of the 
things that was tried was the transfer of students from 
one school to another.  This did not go well and led 
to a revolt among students and their parents.  Another 
was the use of “portable schools”.  Portable schools 
were cheaply constructed, temporary school rooms 
that could be constructed to alleviate overcrowding 
in schools.  In the long run, the “Band-Aid” approach 
to using portable schools proved unsafe as 
windstorms proved destructive to them. 

     In Sewell, one portable school was constructed.  
In Mantua, two portable schools were constructed on 
the land where eventually J. Mason Tomlin 
Elementary School was built.  Additionally, Mantua 
made use of a vacant warehouse to house classrooms.  
In Barnsboro, no portable schools were constructed.  
Instead, temporary school classrooms were made 
possible by making use of the second floor of the 
nearby Barnsboro Fire Company’s fire house. 

 

 

 

 



 
12 

 

 

The Morning Post – Friday, January 29, 1926 

 

 

 

Courier Post, December 3, 1914 

 

 

 

     These temporary fixes were clearly not the answer 
to the problems.   
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The inevitable had to be faced, that being a new 
school in Mantua and additions put on the Sewell and 
Barnsboro Schools.  This time the cost would not be 
just $18,000, but $90,000. 

 

 

     In Sewell and Barnsboro, the twin sister, fortress-
like schools had been built with the future in mind.  
They were built to accept a second floor if needed in 

the future and there was enough ground to build a 
stone addition to them.  These two schools were 
ready to evolve with the changing times. 

     Work started on the additions, and they were 
ready for the 1930-31 school year. 

 

     The new school in Mantua has grown 
significantly in size over the years, as did the Sewell 
School with more additions beyond those of 1930.   

     Today, the Barnsboro School still stands but it is 
not used for school classrooms.  It houses the 
township’s Board of Education administration 
offices.  In either case, the twin sister schools are still 
in use, 110 years after they were built. 

 

 

   

   If there were any major concerns about the post 
1930’s Sewell School, it was the outbreak of diseases 
which prompted the Board of Education for all of 
Mantua Township to rectify that problem quickly. 

Trivia 

In the history of Sewell and its predecessor 
name, who is probably the best known, 
historical example of a resident of Sewell. 

A. William Joyce Sewell 
B. Orol Ledden 
C. Jesse Chew 
D. Charles Depps 
E. Andrew Harris Lawson 

Think Carefully. You may be surprised at the 
correct answer (see page 21).  
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     Later in the century, students were required to be 
immunized against Polio, Diphtheria and Whooping 
Cough before enrolling in public schools. 

 

Immunization Records from Don B. Weems, MD, 
Wenonah, New Jersey for a child born in 1954 

     

 In the case of the soldiers who fought, with many 
dying, at Fort Mercer and Fort Mifflin, the sister 
fortresses talked about in the first paragraph of this 
article, their names may never be known.  In 
Barnsboro, standing in front of one of the twin 
sisters, fortress-like schools of Barnsboro and 
Sewell, is a memorial dedicated to those who fought, 
with some dying, in World War Two who came from 
Barnsboro.  Their names will never be forgotten.  
There is a sense of reverence, of honor, of pride, 
when you stand in front of that memorial and read 
the names on it all the while realizing that some of 
them walked the halls and sat in the classrooms of 
the Barnsboro School.  There is a great connection 
between the school and the memorial.  It is almost a 
hallowed connection between the two. 
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Barnsboro School, hallowed ground, the school, the 
Veterans’ Memorial, and the Flags 

 

     There is also a family connection between the 
two.  Many of the soldiers named on the memorial 
have descendants still living in the area.  The school 
and the memorial offer them a place of remembrance 
and reflection.   

     It is now for the living, to never forget that 
connection between these soldiers and the school that 
they attended.  For those who are not connected to 
the soldiers on the monument or the school, it is a 
place to go, to see yet another example of the rich 
history of Mantua Township and realize just how 
important it is to preserve structures like the twin, 
sister schools in Barnsboro and Sewell.   

     They, along with the renovated and preserved 
1874 Mantua Academy, now the home of the Mantua 
Township Historical Commission and the Carpenter 
House which was the home of Thomas Carpenter 
who lent his name to Carpenter’s Landing, a former 
name of Mantua and the Jesse Chew house and Jesse 
Chew Cemetery in Sewell, reminders of a 
Revolutionary War time in Mantua Township’s 
history and the family name which was an early 
name for Sewell, that being Chewsville and the 
Barnsboro Inn, a structure that existed in 
Revolutionary War times, should always remain as 
reminders to Mantua Township’s rich history.   

     If the walls of the twin sister schools of Sewell 
and Barnsboro could only talk.  What stories might 
they tell of the people who went to those schools?     

     What events might they talk about?  In all of 
Gloucester County and perhaps the entire state of 
New Jersey, are there two, twin sister, fortress-like 
schools that still exist and are over 100 years old?    
Probably not. 

     People today can stand in front of an old school 
and tell their children that they went to that school.  
They may even tell their children that their 
grandparents went to that school.  In Sewell and 
Barnsboro, there may be people living today who can 
tell their children that, “your great, grandparents 
went to that school”.  That’s an awesome statement 
to make, yet a very possible one to make.   

     Standing in front of either of these sister schools 
is like looking at a piece of living history.  History is 
something that should never be forgotten.  History 
defines who people and communities are.  The sister 
schools of Sewell and Barnsboro defines part of 
Mantua Township’s history.  They existed during 
World War I, the Spanish Flu Pandemic, the Great 
Depression, World War II, the Korean War, the “cold 
war”, the Kennedy assassination, the moon landings, 
all the Gulf Wars and the War in Afghanistan.  It 
cannot be said that they are not historical structures.   

 

It All Comes Back to Sewell 

By Jeff Gellenthin and Herb Hood 

     Arabella Chew was born in Salem, Salem County, 
New Jersey on July 25, 1823.  She is the daughter of 
Joseph and Maria Chew. Joseph was born on April 
13, 1800, in New Jersey and died on April 6, 1879, 
in Salem, New Jersey. He is buried in the First 
Presbyterian Cemetery in Salem, New Jersey along 
with his wife, Maria Sinnickson who was born on 
January 8, 1801, in Penns Neck, New Jersey and died 
on February 14, 1873, in Salem, New Jersey. 

     On February 22, 1848, Arabella married William 
Penn Chattin in Salem, New Jersey. They had one 
child, Hannah “Sadie” Chattin. 
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     The 1880 census indicates that the family lived on 
East Broadway in Salem. The census also lists 
Arabella’s occupation as “Notions and Trimmings”, 
indicating that she was a high-end seamstress and 
likely made many of the wedding gowns for local 
brides. 

     Arabella died on March 1, 1893, in Hamilton, 
Mercer County, New Jersey.  She is buried in the 
First Presbyterian Cemetery in Salem, Salem 
County, New Jersey. 

 

 

Evening Journal, Vineland, New Jersey, April 11, 
1879, page 3 

 

 

     Arabella had two notable brothers. They were 
Henry Franklin Chew and Sinnickson Chew. 

     Henry Franklin Chew was born in 1837 and died 
in 1918.  He is buried in the Harleigh Cemetery in 
Camden, New Jersey.  He was a Lt. Colonel in the 
12th New Jersey Volunteer Infantry. 
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Henry Franklin Chew 

     Sinnickson Chew was born in 1830 and died in 
1901.  He is buried in the Evergreen Cemetery in 
Camden, New Jersey.  Sinnickson was the owner of 
the National Standard, a Salem County Newspaper. 

 
 

 

     Joseph Richards Chew is the son of Jesse Chew, 
Jr. (1773 – 1812) and Keziah Kinsey (1773 – 1826). 

     Jesse Chew, Jr. is the son of Jesse Chew (1737 – 
1812) and Mary Richards (1731 – 1816), both are 
buried in the Jesse Chew Cemetery in Sewell, New 
Jersey.  This ancestry tree makes Arabella Chew the 
great granddaughter of Jesse Chew. 

     What is Arabella Chew’s contribution to history?  
In the Salem County Historical Society Museum, 
there is a quilt that Arabella made.  On the quilt is 
Arabella’s connection to Sewell. 

From the Chairman’s Files 

Before the area surrounding the Barnsboro Station 
(now the Sewell Railroad Station), was named 
"Sewell's City"; it was first named "Green Lawn". 
Green Lawn was the first attempt at developing 
the area as a residential district. Soon after its 
beginnings, it ceased. And soon enough, Sewell the 
Suburb was put on the map. 
 

 
This tidbit appeared in the Evening Journal 
(Vineland, NJ) on Monday, December 8, 1884. 
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The “Lafayette Quilt” (c. 1890), made by Arabella 
Chattin, on display at the Salem County Historical 

Society Museum. 

 

 
The Chew Family Arms 

From the Museum 

 
In 1911, a fire broke out in Mantua that 
threatened to destroy the town.  It took a 
herculean effort by the Mantua Fire 
Company with assistance from Woodbury’s 
Friendship Fire Company, the Barnsboro Fire 
Company, and the Wenonah Fire Company 
to contain and then put out the blaze, saving 
Mantua from a catastrophe.  In the process 
they saved the Telford Inn which was also the 
home of Charles Hohlweg.  To show his deep 
gratitude, Charles donated land so that the 
Mantua Fire Company could build a 
firehouse. In one of the sheds next to the 
Telford Inn was the bottling facilities of 
Charles Hohlweg where he bottled beer. 



 
19 

 

 

Message from the Chairman – Jeffrey Gellenthin 

 

RECENT DONATIONS 

Bob Hicks - a Methodist hymn book with the date of 
1875 and the names of Mary and Anna Kirkbride, 
Barnsboro, N.J. written inside. 

Mike DiGiamberadino – Books about Cape May 
and Gloucester County History, various books, 
pamphlets, glasses, and maps, a Bible belonging to 
Dr. A.L. Montgomery, a Bicentennial “76” flag, and 
National Bank of Mantua ashtrays. 

Don Keeler – National Bank of Mantua bottles, 
newspaper article about the Senior Center, and a 
teacher’s school bell.  

Carolyn Olsen – a presentation lectern (used by 
Carolyn the schoolteacher).   

Kathy MacGregor – Political buttons, various 
booklets and pamphlets, and miscellaneous bottles. 

Herb Hood – Copies (52) of GCHS Bulletins 
ranging from 1947-2023, a map of Carpenter’s 
Landing, and documents (5) pertaining to Mary 
Eastlack.  

Ralph Richards – Pitman Centennial Celebration 
booklet and video (cd) presentation.  

 

IN MEMORIAM 

George Jay Downing – Father of Tom Downing, 
current member of the Mantua Township Historical 
Commission, who passed away on December 7, 
2022. 

THANK YOU 

Mayor Robert Zimmerman and the members of 
the Mantua Township Committee, for their 
continued support. 

     Spring is considered by many to be a new beginning. Possibly a time to reset your mind, your body, 
and your actions. Spring can also be a time for cleaning and organizing. As a historic preservation group, 
the Mantua Township Historical Commission is constantly in the cleaning and organizing mode. We have 
many artifacts, documents, and other items in our possession that we store, display, and share with the 
public in our museum and research library. The donation of historic items and information from residents 
of the Township and others has been a very important part of our growth and ability to tell a clearer story 
of our precious past. We have made great strides in recent years, of bringing together the many stories 
and bits of tales that cover the last 200 years. There has been many rumors and much hearsay proven or 
dispelled by our members and others research. This has been made possible by the support of the public 
and your sharing of family history, local stories, and artifacts.  

     I recently attended an estate sale in a neighboring town. It was the property of a prominent resident 
that was known for collecting antiques and local history items. I arrived later in the day, only to hear that 
I had missed the good stuff. Items relevant to the town and the surrounding area are now scattered across 
the land, and possibly separated from their origin forever. I can only imagine that the owner would have 
wanted to share some of his findings with his community, but never expressed it to his family or felt that 
there was more time to do so. With this, I encourage you to visit your collections and photo albums. Share 
with your family the details that go with them. Write down your memories and tell your story. Spring 
clean and organize your personal history. Visit our museum. See what we have so far and consider adding 
your part to our township story.    
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CONTACT INFORMATION 

 Mantua Township Historical Commission 

Location: 145 Mantua Boulevard 

Mantua, New Jersey 08051 

Mailing address:  401 Main Street 

Mantua, New Jersey 08051 

Hours are first and third Saturdays of each month 
from 10 AM to Noon or by appointment. 

856-630-9704 

mthc1977@gmail.com 

Our mission is to preserve and share the rich 
history of Mantua Township. 

Facebook page:  www.facebook.com/ 
MantuaTownshipHistoricalCommission 

 

Contributors, Editors and Authors of the 
Quarterly Bulletin. 

Jeff Gellenthin, Chairman 

Herb Hood, Vice Chairman 

Commission Members 

Jeff Gellenthin – Chairman 

Herb Hood – Vice Chairman 

Carolyn Olsen – Secretary 

Kathy Mac Gregor 

Carolyn Harris 

Tom Downing 

Barbara Heitman 

Debbie Gellenthin 

Kevin Hale 

Art Olson 

 

 

Future Events – Mark your Calendar 

South Jersey History Fair – Saturday, June 10th, 
10:00 AM – 4:00 PM, rain date: Sunday, June 11th, 
Gabreil Daveis Tavern, 500 3rd Avenue, Glendora, 
New Jersey 

 

     This Quarterly Bulletin may not be reproduced in 
whole or in part without expressed written 
permission of the Mantua Township Historical 
Commission. 

 

     The Mantua Township Historical Commission is 
always accepting donations of artifacts, pictures, 
maps, documents and stories concerning the rich 
history of Mantua Township.   

 

     Donations will be gratefully accepted at any 
museum opening or by contacting Chairman Jeff 
Gellenthin. 

 

 

 

 

 

Gone, But Not Forgotten 

 

Gloucester County Democrat, January 3, 1895 
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Bonus – The crossing of the Mantua Creek – by Jeff Gellenthin 

     The below article appeared in the Courier Post on Saturday, May 17, 1913. It discusses the discovery of a 
historic cedar road that was built possibly before the idea of the building of a high and dry bridge across the 
Mantua Creek. This type of crossing is sometimes referred to as a corduroy road. It is made by placing logs 
perpendicular to the direction of the road over a low or swampy area. As the Mantua Creek is tidal, this type of 
construction is generally restricted to a low tide crossing. The article mentioned a ford at the creek. A ford is a 
shallow place with good footing where a creek may be crossed by wading. The combination of a cedar road and 
a ford, if crossed at low tide would be consider ideal. Imagine the days when a horse and wagon were the only 
means of transportation. The tide, rainstorms, flooding, ice, and the need of regular repair of the crossing would 
make an unplanned ride to the city nearly impossible.   

     “In the course of their work in dredging a channel from Mantua Creek across the meadows to the adjoining 
hills for Job Scott, on the farm formerly owned by the late Allen Morgan, Chew Brothers have found it necessary 
to remove an old cedar road over almost the entire distance of their dredging. Undoubtedly this was used to 
connect with a ford at the creek, and in all probability was used before there was a bridge over the creek at 
Mantua and Wenonah. All of the cedar rails taken from the roadbed are in an excellent state of preservation and 
show that the job was not the work of amateurs.”                                                  

Trivia Answer (from page 13) 

     The correct answer is “C”. 

     Although William Joyce Sewell is who Sewell is named for, he did not live in Sewell.  He lived in Camden 
and is buried in Camden. 

     Orol Ledden is Sewell’s most famous businessman ever, but he is not the historically correct answer. 

     Charles Debbs was Sewell’s longest serving Postmaster, serving Sewell from 1884 until 1898, however, 
he is not the correct answer. 

    Andrew Harris Lawson lived in Sewell.  He was a veteran of World War II who was captured by the 
Japanese when they took the Philippines.  Andrew survived the Bataan Death March while a POW of the 
Japanese.  He lost his life when his prison ship was torpedoed by an American submarine.  His name is 
inscribed on a monument in the Philippines and his empty grave with a headstone is in the Hillcrest 
Cemetery. 

     Jesse Chew is the correct answer.  Long before Sewell was known as Sewell it was called Chewsville.  
Today’s Mantua Boulevard running from Mantua to Sewell was known at one time as Chew Road.  The Jesse 
Chew house and the Jesse Chew cemetery are in Sewell.   Jesse Chew was a Methodist preacher.  Two of 
his sons became Methodist preachers.  At least five of his grandsons became Methodist preachers.  Two of 
those went West to spread the Methodist faith and thus became early westward pioneers.  Three of Jesse’s 
grandchildren married into the Barnsboro Driver family.  During the Revolutionary War, British soldiers, on 
a foraging expedition paid a visit to his home in Sewell.  Jesse is the great grandson of the first Chew to 
settle in New Jersey, Richard Chew.    


